CLOUD COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

July 28, 2009

Present:   David Clemons, Marsha Doyenne, Daniel Gerber, Roger Koester, and Charles Lowers; President Richard Underbakke.   Absent:   Gregory Askren and Marilyn Martin, Clerk.

Others Present:   Jessica LeDuc and Brad Lowell, Blade-Empire and Joe Jindra, KNCK; Attorney David Swenson; Maxine Boling, Susan Cantine Maxson, Glenda Clemons, James Douglass, Art Hockman, Eric Johnson, Genevieve Jones, Machelle Raleigh, Tom Raleigh, Sister Jean Rosemarynoski, Larry Starr and Joan Underbakke; Jenny Acree, Holly Andrews, JoAnne Balthazor, Shane Britt, Krista Bryant, Sherry Campbell, DelRay Capper, Ashley Douglas, Joel Figgs, Lou Frohardt, Bruce Graham, Kim Krull, Bob Maxson, Everett Miller, Kim Muff, Carleen Nordell, Brent Phillips, Wonda Phillips, Kevin Pounds, Patrick Sieben, Annette Starr, Della Strait, Susan Sutton, Courtney Ukens, Chris Wilson and Nancy Zenger-Beneda, staff.                                                                                                         
Chairman Charles Lowers called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.  Charles Lowers amended the agenda to add an executive session after the President’s Message and to move the subject of Water ahead of Residence Life under Facilities.  Marsha Doyenne moved and David Clemons seconded to adopt the agenda as amended; motion passed. 

Discussion was held on recording and videotaping the Board meetings.  Daniel Gerber moved and Roger Koester seconded to table the recording and videotaping of the Board meetings; motion passed. 

Guests’ Comments:   Patrick Sieben presented an overview of the Music Department and the music activities.  He thanked the Board of Trustees and Administration for their support.  He especially thanked Everett Miller, Carleen Nordell, Sue Sutton and Kim Krull for their support of the Music Program.

Recognitions:   Dr. Underbakke thanked Prairie Land Electric for the work they provided on the soccer field.  They donated four high-line poles and hung the nets.  Jenny Acree recognized the volunteers for their help at the fairs, especially Carleen Nordell and Aaron Acree for helping with setup and cleanup.  She distributed a list of the volunteers.

Program Highlights:   Jenny Acree, Joel Figgs and Carleen Nordell presented the highlights of the Kids College event.  The Kids College enrollment was 338 students, and they hope to have more next year.  They distributed a handout with the details of the event and thanked the volunteers and the donors.

President’s Message:   Three meetings on the town hall tour have been completed.  Town hall meetings are scheduled for Concordia, Glasco, Clyde, Aurora and Jamestown.  Housing numbers look strong with a net of 310 applications for 286 spots.  The Legislative Budget Committee was told that all state programs should prepare for another round of deep budget cuts.  Registration is now open for the 40th Annual ACCT Leadership Congress. 

Roger Koester moved and Dan Gerber seconded to recess into executive session at 7:30 p.m. in Room 251 to discuss non-elected personnel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 7:35 p.m. with the five Board members, Dr. Underbakke and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.

Meeting Reports:   Roger Koester was unable to attend the CloudCorp meeting but reported they discussed the request from the Jamestown Nursing Home.

Geary County Campus Update:   Kim Krull presented an overview of the Geary County Campus.   They have had two Motorcycle Safety courses and hosted the CCCC Foundation meeting. Students participated in Sundown Salute.  The adjunct faculty dinner will be held August 11.  New carpet will be installed in Building A next week.  The enrollment at the Geary County Campus looks positive.

Higher Learning Commission Visit Update:   Kim Krull reported all subcommittees are meeting and gathering information.  They will continue to review the timeline.  The format of the self study is coming together with a goal to have a good draft completed by April.

Daniel Gerber moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the minutes of June 30, 2009 as amended to disregard page 4 as a duplicate page; and the minutes of July 7, 2009 and July 14, 2009 as presented; motion passed.

Daniel Gerber moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as of June 30, 2009 with a cash balance of $3,594,815.66 and CD’s totaling $2,747,000; motion carried.

Bob Maxson presented a financial overview of the college.  He stated there was a deficit last year of about $4,600.  He said the employees worked very hard to control their budgets.  Housing generated the most auxiliary income, followed by the Bookstore and the Food Service.  The last year of the current Capital Outlay Levy Resolution is 2009-2010.

Bob Maxson read a letter he sent to the Board of Trustees.  As requested by Charles Lowers, Bob Maxson read the response letter from Trustee Lowers.  Daniel Gerber asked the administration to request the State change our appropriation from them.  Dr. Underbakke said that has been requested numerous times.  Daniel Gerber distributed and reviewed a document he created called Service Area Demographic and Financial Data.  Bob Maxson presented an overview of the certified budget.  Marsha Doyenne moved and Roger Koester seconded to hold the public hearing on the 2009-2010 budget on August 10, 2009, at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center; motion passed 4-1 (David Clemons abstaining). 

Daniel Gerber moved and Roger Koester seconded that the Notice of Public Hearing for the 2009-2010 Budget be amended as follows:  Line one, Column  6, be changed from $2,046,315 to $1,947,052 and Column 7 be changed from 28.34 to 26.966;  Line 11, Column 6, be changed from $180,967 to $288,813 and Column 7 from 2.51 to 4.00; and line 17, Column 6  be changed from $2,227,282 to $2,235,865 and Column 7 be changed from 30.85 to 30.966; and that all other numbers in the said document be brought into agreement with these noted amendments as necessary; motion passed.

Two separate lists of purchases and payment of claims were presented to the board for approval.  List (A) requested approval of expenditures or transfer of college funds of $5,000 or more.

Daniel Gerber moved and David Clemons seconded to approve the (A) List and the addendum (numbers 5 to 13); motion passed.

List (B) contained those checks/claims that had approval and/or met the requirements of state law.  Marsha Doyenne moved and Roger Koester seconded to approve the (B) List; motion passed.

The College solicited bids for the large turbine which were due July 17.  One bid from Vestas for a 1.65 megawatt turbine was received.  The Zond 50 Turbine is the turbine Westar gave to the College for training purposes.  The College has received an estimate of $100,000 to $150,000 to erect that turbine.  Bruce Graham presented a proposal for acquiring a wind turbine using the Federal appropriation.  He discussed the progress of the wind program and distributed information about the wind turbine.  The Board of Trustees asked for maintenance costs for the turbine, and Chairman Lowers requested this item be added to the agenda for the special meeting on August 10.  

Marsha Doyenne moved and David Clemons seconded to renew the contract for Christy Dexter for the 2009-2010 year effective September 1, 2009 to be funded 100% by the TRiO Grant; motion passed.

Daniel Gerber moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to renew the contract for Vera Streit at 60% of a full-time administrative support position for the 2009-2010 year; motion passed.

Daniel Gerber moved and David Clemons seconded to accept the resignation of Scott Thompson, Instructor in Biology, with regret effective immediately and authorize the administration to fill the position vacancy; motion passed.

The Emergency Planning Task Force has recommended requiring a College issued photo ID so staff members are easily identified by students and visitors.  ID cards could be used by staff to inform students who they are and the authority they may have when addressing issues that occur with students on College property.  Probably the most compelling argument that can be made for the use of a photo ID is in case of an emergency.  Students, responders and others can easily identify staff members and address issues.  In case of an emergency, ID cards would help allow access to areas closed for various reasons.  If the state, county or other authorities needed to identify staff members, the process would be greatly aided by the ID cards.  

Bob Maxson presented the two options to increase the water pressure that were discussed by the group put together by the City of Concordia.  The consensus of the City group is to move toward the first option using pumps.  Trustee Lowers requested this topic be included on the agenda for the special Board meeting on August 10.  

Discussion was held regarding the cost of moving forward with the design phase of a new residential life building for the Concordia Campus.  The cost for architectural services from Campbell and Johnson is 6% of the total construction costs which is a reasonable charge based on the charges for services provided by other non-local firms.  The design portion of the project is 25% of those fees.  Residential Life will pay for those services estimated not to exceed $22,000.

Roger Koester moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the continuation of the design phase for a new residential life building for the Concordia Campus with Eric Johnson of Campbell and Johnson Engineers; motion passed.  

Bob Maxson reported on the progress of the summer projects.  The Library, Chemistry Lab and Room 233 are complete.  The Nursing Lab will be finished on July 29 and Poet’s Grove and Apartment Buildings 10 and 14 are close to being done.  Residence Life Open House is Wednesday, August 12, 2009 from 5:00-6:00 p.m.

Changes to the Benefits Section in the Support Staff Policy Manual were presented for first reading.  They will be brought to the August 25, 2009 meeting for approval.

Information Items:   Courtney Ukens announced the 9th Annual T-Bird Classic Golf Tournament is scheduled for August 30, 2009.  The next meeting with all the government entities in Concordia will be held Wednesday, August 12, 2009, at 6:30 p.m. at the City Hall.  Bob Maxson announced Thunder Daze is scheduled for October 3 and 4, 2009.

Other:   Marsha Doyenne moved and David Clemons seconded to approve publishing the Notice of Public Hearing; motion passed. 

The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 10:48  p.m.

_____________________________ 

Christine Wilson, Acting Clerk

Cloud County Community College

Board of Trustees
